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Dear Friends,
It is my hope that this newsletter 
will remind you of some carefree 
summer days, a new or long-time 
Star friend, or something unexpected 
you learned on island. As our world 
has become increasingly chaotic 
and contentious, our island respite 
“far from the madding crowd” gives 
us an opportunity to experience the 
best in humanity and our natural 
world. We are lucky! And, we must 
continue to grow, attract new families 
and individuals, and take care of our 
beloved island. I am proud to report, 
we are doing just that. Your support 
as conferees, volunteers, Pelicans, 
donors, enthusiastic ambassadors, 
and engaged citizens is what keeps 
our nonprofit boldly moving forward. 
Thank you! 

Undoubtedly you have heard the 
research stating that our brains and 
our relationships need time away from 
technology and devices. Especially 
our kids! Fresh sea air, adventure, 

conversation, and developing a moral 
compass are all things we offer at Star 
Island. It’s a rare place where young 
and old are unplugged. What a joy it 
is to see the intergenerational bonds 
get stronger. We remain committed 
to that vision, while allowing for those 
who need access to technology the 
opportunity to do so. Striking that 
balance has worked so far. What we 
know deeply is that Star Island is a 
place that we want to continue for 
future generations. While we offer 
guests a unique perspective on history, 
simple living, community, and ecology, 
we also are forward-looking with our 
Green Gosport Initiative, employing 
the latest technology to use our 
resources wisely.

Please share our new promotional 
video; we want to fill our 
conferences and 
programs. You 
can find the 
video on our 
website at 

www.starisland.org/videos. And 
let’s remember, that the wonderful 
traditions we cherish and long-
term friendships we form can be 
intimidating for newcomers. Let’s 
collectively do all we can to make new 
Shoalers feel welcome and an integral 
part of our community. This year, 
we are placing even more of a focus 
on being welcoming, and creating 
a diverse and inclusive spiritual 
community. We are launching the 
Beloved Community Project, the 
purpose of which is to help cultivate 
thriving, joyous communities of 
celebration and care in which folks 
are welcomed across all kinds of 
difference. Stay tuned for more!

Summer will be here before we know 
it. Not to wish time away, but I for one, 
can’t wait.

Warm regards,
Joe Watts

Star Island Corporation CEO 

SPRING 2018

Star Island
FOR KIDS 

Star Island 
Countdown 

Chain!
PAGE 15
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Star Island News & Events

20 Years of Star Island 
Photography Exhibit & 
Opening Reception
Over 100 guests attended the 
opening of 20 Years of Star Island 
Photography an exhibit put on 
by the New Hampshire Society 
of Photographic Artists (NHSPA). 
Collaborating with Star Island and 
Discover Portsmouth, Peter Randall, 
founder of the NHSPA, curated 
the exhibit showcasing 23 Shoals 
photographers. The exhibit was 
created in celebration of the NHSPA’s 
20th retreat on Star Island. We look 
forward to welcoming them back for 
their 21st annual summer weekend. 

SAVE THE DATE for the 9th Annual Gosport Regatta on  
Sunday, September 16, 2018! Overnight options available. 

2017 Fogatta 
The 8th Annual Gosport Regatta, 
renamed ‘Fogatta’ due to the heavy 
fog in Portsmouth and Gosport 
Harbor, was a success regardless of 
visibility! We held a fantastic kite 
display provided by Fun with Wind, 
live music by the North River Band 
and served amazing BBQ prepared 
by Shoaler Dave Finklestein and his 
crew. Special thanks to Sysco for 
their generous donation of all food 
for the weekend, and to all our event 
sponsors! The Piscataqua Sailing 
Association (PSA) expertly planned 
and modified the sailboat racecourse 
to accommodate the tough 
conditions. Congratulations to all 
of the captains and their crews on a 
successful race. The Annual Gosport 
Regatta is one of Star Island’s largest 
fundraisers, and we are grateful to 
collaborate with the PSA on this 
unique event.

Vet Raffle
We are pleased to announce that U.S. Army Veteran Nelson 
Linscott is the winner of our 5th Annual Veteran’s Raffle. 
Nelson will experience his first trip to Star Island after being 
randomly selected to enjoy an all-inclusive vacation for a week 
this summer. Nelson, a Kittery, Maine resident, has lived on the 
Seacoast for many years, but never had the opportunity to visit 

the Isles of Shoals. We are thrilled to offer this experience to Nelson in gratitude 
for his service and the service of all military veterans.

Bread & Puppet
World renowned Bread & Puppet 
Theater held a captivating 
performance on Star Island this past 
summer for conferees and day-
trippers to enjoy. Dancing toilets, 
dinosaurs, actors in oversized masks 
and many other characters brought 
life, laughter and a dose of political 
satire to our small island. We were 
honored to host such an illustrious 
theater group. 
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For more information on upcoming events  
go to www.starisland.org/events

Board of  
Directors
Lisa Braiterman
John Bush, Treasurer
Tom Coleman
Erik Cordes
Nick Dembsey,  

Vice President
Deborah Rogers Duval
Roger Kellman
Gary Kunz, President
Celeste Magliocchetti,

Pelican Liaison
Chris Palazzolo
Suellen Peluso
Nate Soule
Mary Trudeau, Clerk
Louise Williams

  
Year-Round  
Senior Staff
Kate Brady, Office 

Manager
Mike Bray, Information 

Services Manager & 
Island Registrar

John Bynum, Island 
Manager & Food 
Services Manager

Jack Farrell, Director of 
Facililities

Chris Jablonski, Island 
Minister

Justina Maji, Conference 
Center Director

Ally Miner, 
Administrative Assistant 
& Assistant Conference 
Center Director

Lisa Santilli, 
Assistant Director of 
Communications & 
Marketing

Kristen Simard, 
Environmental Services 
Manager

Peter Squires, Director of 
Development

Joe Watts, CEO

LCHIP Grant Awarded—$125,000
We are so pleased to have been the recipient of a $125,000 grant from the Land and 
Community Heritage Investment Program (LCHIP) to help preserve the historic 
Oceanic Hotel. This award is a significant investment in helping keep the Oceanic 
Hotel in excellent condition.  We are appreciative that LCHIP recognizes the 
important role the Oceanic played in New England history—it is a treasure where all 
are welcome to take a step back to an era long ago. The Oceanic has withstood the 
harsh conditions of the Atlantic for over 140 years, but maintaining the structure is 
challenging. There is constant upkeep stemming from the wind and precipitation 
the island experiences, in addition to the challenges posed by early construction 
techniques and materials. This grant will help fund repairs necessary to ensure the 
Oceanic will welcome future generations. We express our gratitude to LCHIP for 
helping us continue this important work! 

Starry Night
Our 2017 Starry Night 
speakers, authors 
Maryellen Burke and 
Peter Randall, discussed 
the fascinating process 
of creating, Gosport 
Remembered: The 
Last Village At The 
Isles of Shoals. Burke 
and Randall shared 
their own connections 
to the Isles of Shoals and what drew them 
to edit a book which pairs historical 
photos with the writings and letters of 
visitors who experienced the Shoals in 
the 1800s. Originally published in 1997, 
Star Island has reprinted the book as a 

special 20th anniversary commemorative edition. If you missed the event, Peter 
Randall discusses the book on page 14 of this newsletter. Books will be available for 
purchase on the island.

hat d e them
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I
n 2017, Star Island launched a cross-
curricular educational pilot program 
for visiting elementary and middle 

school students. Covering Social Studies, 
Environmentalism, and the Arts (SEA), 
the SEA Star program offers single 
day or overnight lessons for visiting 
students. Focused on the rich history 
of the Isles of Shoals, marine science 
and sustainability, visual art, and 
poetry, schools across New Hampshire 
and Massachusetts participated in the 
programming. Here are some examples 
of the activities that take place on island.

• HUNT FOR HISTORY – Vaughn 
Cottage Library & Museum staff lead 
students on an interactive, historical 
island tour, sharing what the island 
looked like in the past compared to 
the present.

• PEERING INTO PLANKTON – 
Students fish for plankton off the 
Star Island dock and examine the 
specimens under microscopes in the 
Rutledge Marine Lab with our Island 
Naturalists. 

• WASTE RACE – A relay race designed 
by Star Island’s Environmental 
Services team, teaches students about 

SEA Star: Educating Students  
About the Isles of Shoals

the differences between landfill, 
recycling, and compost and how to 
help the environment by sorting waste 
into the correct receptacles. 

• ISLAND RHYMES – Former 
Portsmouth Poet Laureate Kate Leigh 
guides students through writing their 
own Celia Thaxter inspired poetry 
about what they see, hear, and feel on 
Star Island.

• TEACUP TECHNIQUES – Star 
Island’s Art Director showed 
students how to use different artistic 
techniques to design their own teacup, 
inspired by Celia Thaxter’s original 
hand-painted pottery displayed in the 
Vaughn Cottage Museum Collection. 

• STAR SERVICE – This program 
provides an opportunity for students 
to give back to Star Island and learn 
about the teamwork and creativity it 
takes to run an island. Students helped 
maintain or harvest the gardens or 
helped fold linens and observe the 
island laundry process. Star Service is 
also available for recreational groups 
and high school students.  

Denise Buckman, a fourth grade 
teacher from Grantham Village School 
who participated in the on island program 
shared, “We were fortunate to visit Star 
Island on a beautiful early summer day.  
A favorite experience of our students 
was a relay activity involving recycling 
led by an enthusiastic group of college 
kids.  The staff at Star share a love and 
respect for the natural environment and 
are passionate about stewardship.  It was 
a pleasure to experience Star Island and 
learn more about this gem just off NH’s 
coast.” Star Island is thrilled to continue 
the SEA Star program this spring and fall. 
This year we will be collaborating with 
Historic New England’s Sarah Orne Jewett 
House Museum and Visitor Center of 
South Berwick. Thanks to this partnership, 
SEA Star’s social studies activity will 
provide a narrative on the Maine writer’s 
friendship with Shoals artist Celia Thaxter, 
connecting island and mainland history!

For more information about  
SEA Star, contact Ally Miner at  
aminer@starisland.org.  
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Myra Aaronson
Judith Abbey
Alex Abbott
Mark Adams
Craig Allshouse
Seth Allshouse
Tyne Allshouse
Kristin Anderson
Wendy Ann Smith
Mary Ann Young
Kimberly Arlen
Rebecca Armstrong
Genna Ayres
Anita Babson
Sally Barney
Bonnie Baron
Lisa Barton
Hal Basdekis
Nick Basdekis
Val Basdekis
Michelle Baussmann
Emily Baya
Ann Beattie
Graciela Beaud
Rosanne Beaurivage
Rita Beckman
Terri Behm
Kathleen Belko
Sarah Bell
Kyle Belmont
Lori Benson
Tim Benson
Pat Bianco
Tristan Binns
Chuck Binzel
Brittney Bivona
Brenda Bladen
Stephen Blakney
Jenna Bossert
Sarah Bouc
Carter Brainerd
Lisa Braiterman
Nick Bresinsky
Marlene Bristol

Jill Brody
Dave Brown
Teri Brown
Joanne Bulley
Christine Burgess
Maryellen Burke
Rachel Burke
Hannah Burnham
Martha Burnham
Sofia Burnham
Drew Bush
Irene Bush
John Bush
Laury Bussey
Diane Bynion
Don Cann
Jean Cardillo
Carol Carofiglio
Wales Carter
Dick Case
Dan Cassell
Kristine Castay
Kate Cavanaugh
Maggie Cerveny
Cynthia Chattis
Tom Check
Grace Cho
Rose Ciesla
Eli Cinq-Mars
Andrew Clark
Hilary Clark
Lori Clark
Bob Clay
Jane Clay
Miriam Coe
Marisa Cohen
Tom Coleman
Tricia Coleman
George Collins
Jan Collins
Owen Conly
Lucille Connolly
Kristie Conrad
Chris Conte
Tray Conte

Amy Cook
Bob Cook
Ben Cordes
Erik Cordes
Lily Corman Penzel
Joanne Cottam
Becky Cressy
Emily Cressy
Ann Crowley
Miriam Cummons
Kevin Curley
David Curran
Deb Curtin
Augusta Davis
Josh Davis
Bethany Davis Swanson
Dave Day
David Del Campo
Nick Dembsey
Jon Denham
Laura Detwiler
Robin Diamond
Roscoe Diamond
Burt Dibble
Ethan Dickinson
Jenny Dillon
Taylor Dillon
Naomi Dogan
Arley Donovan
Patrick Doolittle
Nancy Dorrans
Ed Doty
Meg Doty
John Dowd
Natalie Dowd
Paul Dowd
Cheryl Drda
David Drucker
Tom Duncan
Leon Dunkley
Michael Dunnigan
Deborah Rogers Duval
Duncan Duval
Cory Easter
Kathy Elefterakis

Mary Ellen Mellen
Melanie Elliot
Will Emmons
Liz Erickson
Arthur Eves
Ruth Ewing
Sara Faust
Dave Finkelstein
Ann Fisher
Rachele Fortier
Melanie French
Mallory Frizzell
Debbie Froggatt
Diane Frost
Abby Fuller
Stephanie Gallas
Kendra Gemmett
Aimee Gerbi
Mark Gibson
Robert Giles
Bill Gimpel
Gail Goodell
Zoe Goodell
Sarah Gordon
Peter Gould
Emma Grace Housman
Nate Greeley
Lisa Gresser
Thomas Gresser
Patricia Grogan
Janis Hanson
Liam Hanson
Kate Harris
Penny Haslam
Emily Hauser
Michael Hearn
Cheri Hegi
Karilyn Heisen
Bridget Hess-Mahan
John Hickey
Rick Hill
John Hirtle
Kamau Holston
Fay Homan
David House

Nate Hubbard
Jill Hunter
Jeff Hutton
Alison Hyder
Mike Jaffe
Bill Jarmen
Karen Jarmen
David Jenkins
Susan Jenkins
Lisa Jennings
Paul Jennings
Paul Jensen
Roger Kellman
Charlie Kelly
Laird Kelly
Tara Kelly
Ed Kennedy
Liza Kent
Carolyn Kerr
George Kitz
Lois Kitz
Becky Konkle
Chloe Kostman
Michael Kozik
Jennifer Krevitskie
Emily Kuhn
Gary Kunz
Michelle Kunz
Rich Kunz
Anne Lambert
Daniel Lane
Ryan Langley
Shelley Lauer Bader
Kristin Laverty
Morgan Lea
Linda Leehman
Kate Leigh
Connie Lentz
Jane Lentz
Cameron Leonardi
Rob Lietar
Tom Lietar
Rob Lindauer
Dan Linskey
John Lintner

TO ALL OF OUR STAR ISLAND VOLUNTEERS—THANK YOU!
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Dawn Lipinski
Justin Litus
Jeff Loewer
Jeremy Loewer
Kris LoFrumento
Jesse Lore
Wendy Lull
Kelly Lyon
Rachel Lyon
Liz MacLean
Celeste Magliocchetti
Cydney Mahoney
Finn Mahoney
Karen Mairs
Aliza Majewski
Julia Manners
Tom Mansfield
John Mark Blowen
Drew Martin
Samuel Martin
Karen Mathiasen
Angela Matthews
Andrea Maxwell
Suzanne May
Lynn McCarthy
Sean McCloy
Deborah McDermott
Betty McKinnell
Christana McKnight
Sharon McLaughlin
Amy Meek
David Mellen
Nancy Meyer
Nancy Miller
Sarah Mills
Donna Miner
Fiona Monllor
Josh Monllor
Susan Moody
Barbara Moore
Sharon Morrill
Brittany Morrison
Brian Murphy
Mark Nash
Chip Newman
Maryse Newton
Kerry Nolte
Matt Nolte
Nan Nutt
Tim O’Donnell
Jeanie O’Farrell
Sandi Olivo
Betty Olivolo
Adam Osgood
Chris Palazzolo
Cyndy Parr
Bruce Parsons
Diane Parsons
Clarise Patton
Nina Peluso
Suellen Peluso

Elspeth Pennell
Dave Penny
Dottie Penny
Jen Perkins
Terry Perrelli
Betsy Peterson
Laurel Peterson
Russ Peterson
Sue Peterson
Maia Petrucha
Margo Petrucha
Dave Phoenix
Pamela Pierce
Phil Pierce
Andy Piermarini
Sam Pike
Gregg Pitman
Robby Pletz
Anne Poole
Julie Pope
Rick Pope
Christie Powell
Emily Powell
Janice Prochaska
Tina Quigley
Mike Rabideau
Fern Ramnarine
Mike Ramnarine
Kael Randall
Peter Randall
Petra Raposo
John Rasmussen
Nate Rees
Rebecca Reilly
Annaliese Reutemann
Barbara Reynolds
Michael Richter
Carolyn Ritzinger
Holly Robinson
Shawn Roggenkamp
Caitlin Rollo
Michael Rollo
Rob Romanelli
Diane Rubacha
Ed Rubacha
Ben Salb
Judy Samuelson
Kathleen Sandberg
Peggy Saunders
Emily Schmeider
Kelly Schnur
Jackie Schon
Martin Schrage
Phil Sears
Diane Selder
Mark Seymour
Adam Shapiro
Dave Shapiro
Dayle Sharp
Bob Shause
Alex Short

THANK YOU TO  
OUR 2017 SPONSORS

Keaton Shoults
Diane Shriver
Kara Simard
Neil Simister
Jane Sittnick
Mike Skaggs
John Skillman
Jon Skillman
Bonnie Smith
Donald Smith
Marlene Smurzynski
Tom Smurzynski
Cayce Soule
Nate Soule
Deb Sovinee
Kristine Spencer
Marc Spisto
Peter Squires
Maryann Stacy
Susan Stefanec
Jean Stefanik
Athena Steinkraus
Annie Stewart
Caitlin Stewart
Caroline Stewart
Tara Sullivan
Ken Swanson
Liz Sweeney
Dana Swift
Hannah Swomley
Nicole Sylvester
Barbara Taylor
Richard Taylor

Rachel Thames
Keith Tharp
Robert Thayer
Ben Tillinghast
Colette Tilton
Claire Ting
Allie Titus
Chris Tourloukis
Ted Trainer
Susan Treleaven
Molly Trerotola
Mary Trudeau
David Tschirch
Heather Valentine
Kate Van Loveren
Dean Varney
Jessica Vega
Ralph Vega
Keith Ward
Patti Washburn
Chris Wasilewski
Edward Waters
Brenda Watts
Arlyn Weeks
Katie Weeks
Matthew Weeks
Debbie Weiner Soule
Carol Weisman
Erin Wenker
Kathy West
Phil West
Jeff Whitehead
Annie Whitford

Emma Whitford
Jennifer Whitten
Dan Williams
Lois Williams
Louise Williams
Rebecca Williams
Chris Wilson
George Wilson
Wendy Wilson
Nancy Witherell
Nancy Wood
Judith Woodberry
Eli Wright
Lia Yanis
Jordan Young
Pamela Young Lietar
Tyler Zakrzewski
John Zurich

We have made every 
effort to ensure 
accuracy of these lists. 
If we have made an 
error or omission, 
please accept our 
deepest apologies, and 
contact the Star Island 
office to let us know.
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Creating the 
Future of 
Wastewater

P
lans for the new wastewater 
treatment/reclamation system on Star 
Island are moving forward and our 
groundbreaking project should be 

operational next year! Financing approval 
for the project was assured last July with 
the signing of formal documents for a 
low-interest loan from the State of New 
Hampshire Department of Environmental 
Services (DES) under the EPA’s Clean 
Water State Revolving Fund. This program 
has until recently provided money 
only to municipalities for wastewater 
improvements. Recent changes in the 
program guidelines have opened the 
program to non-profit organizations. Star 
Island was the first non-profit in the state 
to qualify for a wastewater loan, which 
has a low fixed interest rate and a term of 
twenty years.

In addition to finding a reliable system 
that can address our seasonal occupancy 
fluctuation and effectively manage the high 
nutrient content of the island waste stream, 
engineers were also asked to recommend 

an approach which reduces electricity 
demand, and can allow recycling of treated 
wastewater for uses such as toilet flushing 
and irrigation. 

In February we received the final 
report from Underwood Engineers 
including specific recommendations for 
a new system and other improvements 
to the waste stream process. The report 
followed extensive meetings with 
regulators over the past eighteen months, 
and represents a truly collaborative 
approach to meeting a broad range of 
goals for an improved system. 

The first recommendation in the 
Underwood Report is to install an 
expanded grease trap system that can 
remove more waste materials from the 
kitchen flow before they hit the treatment 
plant. This system will be installed this 
spring. A series of large plastic chambers 
will contain the wastewater from the 
kitchen, slowing it down long enough to 
cool. This allows suspended fats, oils and 
grease to be captured for later disposal 
before it reaches the waste treatment plant. 
Such removal is essential to efficient and 
reliable operation of any system.

The report goes on to evaluate ten 
different treatment system options on the 
basis of cost, feasibility, visual impact, ease 
of operation, quality of treated effluent, 
energy consumption and other factors. 

Underwood recommends a system 
called Amphidrome, in technical terms a 
“submerged attached growth biologically 
active filter (BAF).” These systems are 
manufactured in New England and have 
been successfully deployed in hospitals, 
resorts, schools, office parks and similar 
developments with large wastewater 
demands not serviced by public sewers. 
The system, which fits entirely within the 
existing waste treatment tanks, relies on 
bacteria and filtration to process up to 
17,000 gallons of island wastewater per 
day, using only 10% of the energy of our 
current system. 

The final product, after disinfection 
similar to that used in our drinking water 
system, is expected to be non-potable 
re-use. No longer simply wastewater for 
ocean discharge, this reclaimed resource 
will ultimately be used to flush island 
toilets and for lawn irrigation. Star Island 
is working with DES to help write the rules 
for the use of recycled wastewater in what 
is recognized as an important pilot project 
in New Hampshire that will have statewide 
benefits for waste treatment and water 
conservation efforts.

Final approvals are expected in mid 
summer 2018, allowing construction 
to begin shortly thereafter. If all goes 
as planned, the new system will be in 
operation for the 2019 season.
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G
osport Remembered, the Last Village 
at the Isles of Shoals, tells the story 
of the last years of the little village 
that existed on Star for many years 

before the island became a conference 
center. First published twenty years 
ago by the Portsmouth Marine Society, 
a special 20th anniversary paperback 
edition has been reprinted and copies will 
be available at the Star Bookstore.

Many years before Star Island was a 
conference center, it was home to a small 
village called Gosport. From 1623 until 
1872, Star supported fishermen and their 
families. In the early years when cod were 
huge and abundant and few settlements 
were on the mainland, the island’s 
fishermen were some of the wealthiest 
people in New England. They dried cod 
for export to Europe, but as seacoast 
towns grew and fear of Native American 
attacks diminished, the more successful 
families moved to the mainland.

Gosport became an incorporated 
town in the state of New Hampshire, 
electing officers and even a member of 
the legislature.  But life on the island was 
difficult. Imagine having enough drinking 
water, or fuel for heating and cooking.  
Dried fish were sold or bartered, but 
money was in short supply. Ministers 
were often paid with dried fish they had 
to sell for income.

At the time of the American 

Revolution, the villagers were asked to 
leave the island since their loyalty to 
the cause was somewhat in doubt. After 
the war ended those who returned were 
probably people who had trouble getting 
established on the mainland and others 
who just missed the freedom of living on 
an island. 

The quality of life declined and, by 
1800, missionaries were assigned to Star 
to support the few remaining families. It 
was during the nineteenth century when 
summers visitors began to arrive, hosted 
by small inns on Smuttynose and, later, 
Star, and in 1848 the large Appledore 
House on Appledore Island. Many visitors 

such as authors Nathaniel Hawthorne 
and Charles Henry Dana, wrote about the 
islands and its people. 

When a large collection of 1860s 
photographs of primarily Star became 
available, Peter Randall and Maryellen 
Burke decided to put together a book of 
the pictures and the contemporary works 
of visitors as well as Celia Thaxter and her 
brothers.  

It is remarkable that so much was 
written about this little village that no 
longer exists. This rich literary output 
forms the heart of the book and brings to 
life the scenes and the people who were 
photographed.

Remembering  
the Last Village 
on Star Island
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Star Island Countdown Chain
 

Summer will be here before you know it! 
Use this 10-day countdown chain to celebrate  

each day closer to visiting Star Island! 
INSTRUCTIONS ON THE BACK
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✴ Cut out this entire page from the booklet
✴ Color in the 10 countdown strips and summer house

✴ Cut each slip along the dotted line, giving you 10 strips  
to make loops 

✴ Cut out the Summer House and cut one slit along the dotted 
line—this is where you will insert your first chain loop.

✴ Insert your first slip of paper through the slit in the summer 
house and tape to itself to create a link

✴ Continue to loop and tape the rest of the slips until you have a 
STAR ISLAND10-day countdown 

✴ Hang and prepare to countdown! Take one loop off each night 
before bed or each morning upon rising. And before you know 
it’ll you be at the Summer House!

Parents, take photos of your kids counting down the 
days until their trip to Star Island and share with us on 
Facebook, Instagram or Twitter! 

INSTRUCTIONS
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WHAT’S ON DECK

Shack Renovation
We are excited to begin work on 
the Shack renovation this spring. As 
the primary housing for Pelicans, 
Shack is one of the older buildings 
on island—built the same year as the 
Oceanic Hotel in 1876. Shack was 
previously renovated 30 years ago, 
with an additional interior renovation 
15 years ago, but it is now in need 
of a complete overhaul. Spring 
renovations will include rehabbing 
of the entire exterior, window 
replacements, bathroom upgrades, 
and an extension of Shack Deck. As the 
central gathering place for Pelicans 
and a staple landmark in our island 
community, we want to make sure 
Shack is around for decades to come! 
The Pelicans have already contributed 
to this project with a significant 
donation. Ex-Pels and other Shoalers 
who wish to chip in as well, please 
contact Peter Squires at psquires@
starisland.org for more information!

Oceanic Tower and 
West Wall Restoration
Thanks to our friends at the Land and 
Community Heritage Investment 
Program (LCHIP) and generous 
individual donors, we are able to begin 
framing, sheathing, and replacing 
siding on the Oceanic Hotel tower this 
spring. Upgrades to the roof flashing 
and general weatherproofing will 
help preservation efforts moving 
forward. These crucial and needed 
improvements will ensure the safety of 
our guests and longevity of the hotel. 

The Underworld  
Renovation
Located under the main dining 
hall, the Underworld is a dining and 
community space for Pelicans and 
senior staff members. This project 
is still in the design and engineering 
phase, and work is expected to begin 
in 2019.  Renovating the Underworld 
will accomplish multiple goals; 
improving safety through egress and 
fire upgrades, maximizing the use of 
existing space, and enhancing staff 
dining and lounge facilities. 

Fire Sprinkler  
System Upgrades
We take fire safety seriously on 
Star Island and we’re constantly 
replacing pipes or valves that are not 
meeting our expectations. Sprinkler 
repairs will continue this year, as 
well as maintenance on the central 
island cistern to ensure proper water 
circulation to the fire pump.

Brookfield/Marine  
Lab Renovation
Thanks to a generous donation from 
long-time Shoaler Lois Williams, we 
will be renovating Brookfield and the 
Rutledge Marine Lab in fall 2018 and 
spring 2019. Final structural plans 
are still in progress—foundation and 
framing repairs, electrical upgrades, 
new siding, doors and windows, 
bathroom upgrades, deck expansion, 
improved layout, and update fixtures 

are all part of the plan. We look 
forward to converting this space into 
an essential location for education and 
learning at the Isles of Shoals.   

Lobby Alcove  
Restoration
A favorite nook of many in the hotel, 
repairs to the plaster and woodwork 
of the alcove, and repainting will take 
place in spring of 2018. A gas fireplace 
is expected to be added to this area for 
extra coziness!  The alcove restoration 
will happen in concert with exterior 
repairs to the Oceanic tower.

Bathroom Upgrades
Bathrooms located in Lawrance and 
Sandpiper will get a face lift this spring. 

Wastewater/Water 
Reclamation Project
See page 13 to read more about 
our innovative wastewater/water 
reclamation project!

We are constantly working on improvements, repairs and maintenance of our beloved island. Are you curious 
about what’s on deck for the next few years? Here are some of our major projects for 2018 and beyond. 
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0 1 Fogatta  
(Foggy Regatta) 4 Weddings  

on the island 5 New educa-
tional panels 
in Brookfield

8 10

60
Island chickens

7,343 
Pounds of kitchen 
compost eaten  
by chickens 1,500 

Pounds of produce 
harvested on the 
island

1,804 
Candles used for 
chapel lanterns 

64,877 
Kilowatt hours of  
solar energy used

269,357
Gallons of Water produced through 
Reverse Osmosis Desalination

7BY THE 
NUMBERS

20
17

Softball 
games won  
by conferees 
(ouch!)

School 
groups 
visited

550+ 
Gallons of ice 
cream served

4,066
Overnight guests

1,219 
Lobsters 
served

30,000+ 
Cookies baked/served  
on island

245 
Pounds of trash 
picked up at Earth 
Day event

432 
Volunteers

Combinations 
of Pelican 
siblings working 
on the island

Average hours of power per day 
provided by the solar array (during 
the conference season; all power 
provided in the off season)

13%
Surpassed   
Annual Fund goal

22
Wi-Fi access points

28
Sewing machines on 
island at one time

20
Winter seasons spent on island by  
winter caretaker, Alex de Steiguer

52,320 
Tons of food composted

21,690
Gallons of rainwater converted 
into drinking water

16,907 
Gigabytes of data received  
from the mainland during the 
conference season

206,252 
Gallons of water delivered by  
the Thomas Laighton

11,510 
Cardboard boxes 
shredded and 
composted 

16,471 
Sheets of computer paper  
used on the island 
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International Affairs 
Conferee, Janet 
Andereck passed away 
on January 20, 2017.

All Star 1 Conferee and 
Corporation Member, 
Norman Doelling 
passed away on March 
30, 2017. 

Spouse of longtime 
Writers in the  
Round Conferee  
Guy Capecelatro,  
Pam Capecelatro 
Raiford, passed away 
April 13, 2017.

Former Pelican, 
Matthew Kennedy 
married Alicia Wang 
on April 15, 2017.

ISHRA Conferee, 
Robert Cook Sr. passed 
away on May 28, 2017.

Former Pelicans Eleni 
Marino and David 
Bram were married 
on June 3, 2017 (on Star 
Island). 

Natural History Week 
Conferee, Lu Knox 
passed away on June 9, 
2017.

International Affairs 
Conferee, Estelle 
Stryker passed away on 
June 9, 2017.

LOAS 2 Conferee and 
Corporation Member, 
Grace Lindquist 
passed away on July 30, 
2017.

International Affairs 
Conferee, Janet Dorsch 
Zagoria passed away 
on August 8, 2017.

Natural History 
Week (among many 
others) Conferee and 
Corporation Member, 
Jeanne Saunders 
passed away on August 
13, 2017.

LOAS 2 Conferee and 
Corporation Member, 
Rudy Nashan passed 
away on August 16, 
2017.

International Affairs 
Conferee, Pat Johnson 
passed away on August 
31, 2017.

Corporation Member, 
Strategic Facilities 
Committee Member, 
Former Pelican, and 
Former SIC Staff 
Member, Annaliese 
Reutemann married 
Benjamin Salb on 
September 23, 2017.

Former Pelicans 
Kendra Allenby and 
Evan Bollens-Lund 
were married on 
September 23, 2017.

Emma Grace Blakney 
was born on November 
6, 2017 to Former 
Pelican and SIC Staff 
Member Noah Blakney 
and wife Leslie. 

Star Gathering 
2 Conferee and 
Corporation Member, 
Albert Hurd passed 
away on October 21, 
2017.

Former Pelican and All 
Star 1 Conferee, David 
Clegg passed away on 
November 16, 2017.

Pelican Harrison 
Durant passed away on 
December 8, 2017.

Longtime Shoaler 
and attendee of many 
conferences, H. 
Elizabeth “Lib”  
Ring passed away on 
January 9, 2018.

LOAS 1 Conferee, 
Kenneth Nygren passed 
on January 10, 2018.

Longtime Shoaler, 
LOAS 2 Conferee, and 
Corporation Member, 
Alan Deale passed 
away on January 29, 
2018.

Former Pelican, Pelican 
Reunion Conferee, and 
Corporation Member, 
Margret Kolbjornsen 
passed away on 
February 3, 2018.

Writing A Page  
For The Star Island  
Memorial Book

Your description should 
give your loved one’s 
history with a focus on 
how they were involved 
with Star Island and/or 
what Star Island meant 
to them. There is no cost 
but a gift in memory is 
always welcome. Visit 
www.starisland.org/
donate/memorials for 
more information.

Please accept our 
apologies for any 
incorrect passages or 
omissions, and let us 
know about the error 
by calling the Star 
Island office at 603-
430-6272.
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